
 

 

Bethlehem Landfill Committee Meeting Minutes 

 

Date:  Thursday, January 7, 2021, Via Zoom 

Time:  6:05 p.m. 

Location: Lower Saucon Township  

Attendance: Hanover Engineering: Scott Brown; Bethlehem Landfill: Astor Lawson & David Pannucci; 

Members:  Hazem Hijaz (Neil Ortwein – Absent); Staff Members: Leslie Huhn & Diane Palik; 

Council Liaison:  Tom Carocci. 
 

Note:  The December 17, 2020 meeting was cancelled due to a snow event, so this is the rescheduled meeting. 

 

Mr. Pannucci reviewed the monthly tonnages for November: 
 

        September  October   November                                                       

MSW 20,037.55 14,398.92 13,113.94 

C&D 5,676.66 6,723.68 5,901.80 

Residual (Total) 1,712.46 1,141.02 1,411.56 

Asbestos 5.04 0.00 0.0 

Sewage Sludge  411.78 (1.48%) 738.14 (3.21%) 744.20 (3.52%) 

Out of State (Total) 14,043.52 (50%) 9,640.55 (42%) 8,693.70 (41%) 

Recycle 7 (86%) 8 (75%) 11 (82%) 

 

Mr. Pannucci said there were two Form U Submittals.  VSE Corp. with Pharmaceutical Waste which are expired 

pills on 11/23/20.  Middlesex County Utilities with sewage sludge approved on 12/01/20.  Mr. Hijazi said who is 

reviewing these Form U’s for the Township?  Mr. Pannucci said he doesn’t know.  Mr. Brown said nobody is 

reviewing them right now.  Mrs. Huhn said we’re looking into it to see what we can do.  They are still going to 

DEP, but no one from the Township is reviewing them.  Since Lauressa retired, we’ve only maybe had a handful.  

She doesn’t think anything has been an unusual waste stream.  She talked to Scott about this and he said he would 

certainly point out anything that was an unusual waste stream.    

 

Mr. Hijazi said what kind of waste was the pharmaceutical.  Mr. Pannucci said it was expired pills, but he can get 

you more information.  He figured that would raise a red flag since it said pharmaceutical but it was basically 

expired pills they were looking to get rid of.  Mrs. Huhn said we do the drop box in the PD for the expired pills, is 

anything flagged with them or are they just put in a garbage bag and sent into the landfill.  Mr. Pannucci said not 

knowing the details, he’s not sure where they end up, but it’s a good question.  Mrs. Louder said what happens to 

the pills?  Where do they go from the PD?  Mrs. Huhn said that’s what she wants to check into.  Mr. Lawson said it 

was herbal supplements.  Mr. Pannucci said it depends what we’re talking about where it has to ultimately have to 

go, what’s in it and that is pretty benign what is approved under that Form U, but other things may require other 

special disposal depending on what the MSDS sheet says and what is required for disposal.   

 

Mr. Pannucci said annual groundwater trend analysis, the 4Q2020 sampling event was completed on December 1 – 

4, 2020.  For correspondence reports we had the overweight report and abatement well reports. 

 

Mr. Pannucci said landfill operations, inspections were on 11/24/20 with M. Glogowski and Host Municipal 

Inspections with Scott Brown on 12/3/20 and 12/17/20 and also today. 

 

Mr. Pannucci said commercial waste trucks, total was 2,142; overweight’s 33, warnings 31 and suspensions 2.  The 

LFG flare is the main GCCS.  Bethlehem Landfill continues to communicate with SCS Field Services with any 

routine or non-routine maintenance to maximize LFG production and minimize odors.  The November Average 

Flare Flow as 3,456 SCFM.   

 

Mr. Pannucci said the North Slope Road has not needed repairs and the swale has not needed repairs.  The 

abatement system continues to operate and discharge to the Bethlehem WWTP.  Intermittent malfunctions of the 

well pumps and controls are repaired or replaced as needed. 
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Mr. Pannucci said the leachate collection, PS-2 had a new transducer installed in the detection zone.  They had no 

radioactive loads in the month of November.  For the SE Realignment Construction Activities waste operations are 

in SE-1B.  The odor complaint log is attached. 

 

Mr. Brown said do you want to give them an update as to where you are in the new cell.  Mr. Pannucci said the new 

cell has been a struggle as the weather has not been their friend the last month.  What they’ve done is they are going 

to certify the upper half of the cell which will allow them to gain access and be able to continue operations.  As of 

today, they were pretty much done with that.  The final certification package for that aspect of that part of the cell 

will go out tomorrow to DEP and then they are just waiting on approvals for DEP to go into there.  As they begin 

filling in the upper portion, they will continue working on the lower portion and then when that’s completed they 

can basically tie it all together and we’ll have the entire cell at that time.  Mr. Brown said that was the need for the 

temporary sump that everybody saw.  Mr. Pannucci said yes.  The lower portion of the cell was constructing the 

sump where the leachate collapsed and is pumped out into the first main and into the sewer.  They ran into 

problems with the larger rain events and water got under the secondary, which caused some additional days and put 

them in a position to pull the trigger on putting in a temporary sump, which is standard in the industry to do in the 

interim when you are constructing a permanent sump.  They’ve done it in Bethlehem before.  It wasn’t part of the 

plan but we had to implement that.  That is installed and hooked up and operable at this point in time.   

 

Mr. Brown said you anticipate it will be a couple of weeks for DEP to get the approval for the certification.  Mr. 

Pannucci said that’s realistic.  They sent it to them in sections so there are three different sections.  They’ve had two 

of the sections and the final submission will be out tomorrow which is the protective cover aspect of it which they 

just finished up even though sooner was their hope.   Mr. Brown said part of that is why the waste tonnages that you 

are seeing are so low right now as the landfill has cut back.  The December numbers are even probably lower than 

November.  Mr. Pannucci said he anticipated that would be the case.   

 

Mr. Brown said we just got the DEP inspection report from the 12/18/20 inspection.  He doesn’t know if everybody 

had a chance to read it, there was not much noteworthy.  There was some slight intermittent odors noted at 

Applebutter and Sherry Hill intersections and that was before the actual inspection of the landfill occurred when 

they did the tour of the facility.  He went around after the on-site inspection was done and he didn’t smell any odors 

in that area or any other place along the landfill.  Mr. Carocci said who found the odors, DEP or was it a resident.  

Mr. Brown said he believes it was Amy from DEP.  Mr. Lawson said she does an odor patrol before she comes on-

site.  She’s caught a smell on Sherry Hill Road as generally when it’s a trash pickup day, she notices a light smell 

and she let us know.  The last couple days it’s been the pick-up date for that road.  She usually notes that in the 

inspection report.  Mr. Carocci said did she note it this time or that wasn’t the case?  Mr. Lawson said he didn’t 

know.   

 

Mr. Hijazi said he’s looking at the complaints and since September there hasn’t been any.  Mr. Pannucci said 

correct.  They got one from somebody in Hellertown in December, but not through November they didn’t get any.  

Mr. Carocci said in Hellertown?  Mr. Lawson said Kings Mill Road.  Mr. Carocci said Kings Mill Road in 

Hellertown and they blamed it on the landfill.  Mr. Lawson said it’s off of Easton Road.  Mrs. Louder said that’s 

happened before.  That odor complaint was at Kings Mill Road and they had multiple odor complaints there. The 

thing is that trash right now is very high and just sweeping over everything and then dropping at night when the 

weather turns cold.  It’s not uncommon.  Mrs. Huhn said the one on Kings Mill, she forwarded to Mr. Panucci.  

This has been the same resident that has smelled it in the past.  Mr. Lawson said that was the first one since 

September.   

 

Mr. Brown said the inspection went well today, there were no odors or issues, no trash along Applebutter Road or 

other roads, just the normal light trash odor up by the working face, which is totally expected.  The tonnages are 

way down so the activity up there is not near what it was.  It should pick up soon with the certification.  No 

stormwater issues occurred or are evident on site.  It was a pretty routine inspection.   
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Mrs. Louder said can you tell her if the scale house slips are available.  She’s noticed that in all of Hanover’s 

reports, it says he did not go into the scale house for slips because the employee did not want to be exposed to 

anybody because of the COVID.  Are those slips available to be taken or copied or emailed or some sort so that 

Scott can incorporate it in his report.  Mr. Lawson said they can do that, that’s what they are doing for customers, 

emailing them and making copies for them as they come and go.  They have limited contact just to keep everyone 

safe and distant from the public.  Mrs. Louder said it was from a report in the beginning of the year.   

 

Mrs. Louder said in the DEP report from December, it brought up how the outstanding violation has not been taken 

care of as of yet, but in one of the reports she did notice it was discussed or you replied back to DEP.  Can you tell 

her where that stands, it’s regarding the final cover.  Mr. Brown said the report basically said there was an 

outstanding violation, which is the cover you are talking about but he thinks it also says it is being addressed.  Mrs. 

Louder said in every report, it states it’s outstanding.  Where are you going with this?  Mr. Pannucci said without 

them talking with DEP, he doesn’t know.  They had submitted a schedule to them when they met with them last 

year, which has sequential steps over the next few years to get on schedule, so without asking Amy how they are 

going to handle that as for will it be outstanding until they get through that process, it could be, he’s not sure.  To 

Scott’s point, they are in the works with meeting that schedule as they speak. 

 

Mrs. Louder said what is the schedule for that final cap?  Mr. Pannucci said it’s going to be in steps.  Last year they 

put in the temporary cap, which is ongoing as they speak and this year, 2021, they have a section on the north side 

of the landfill that will be final cover and they’ll continue on to the east with placing final cover.  Mrs. Louder said 

that will be Phase 4, which would include that final cover.  Mr. Pannucci said correct.  Mr. Carocci said do you feel 

you are making progress and are on schedule?  Mrs. Louder said she just wanted to make sure.  Mr. Carocci said he 

just wanted to make sure that you guys had worked on some Sundays, just dealing with the capping, not operating 

as a landfill earlier this fall.  Mr. Pannucci said the Sundays were for lining.   

 

Mr. Brown said the temporary cap is on the west side below the water tank.  A major step has been taken to start 

sealing that up.  They made very good progress in getting that done, so he doesn’t know exactly what that schedule 

is, but Amy has seen it and has not commented negatively on it at all.  Mr. Carocci said he has a feeling it’s just 

outstanding until it’s done.  Mr. Pannucci said he doesn’t know if they are going to take it off when the temp cover 

is done or they may keep it on for years until it’s totally caught up.  Mr. Carocci said he’s not bothered that it’s 

outstanding.  Like Scott said, it’s on track, and he’s fine with that.  Mrs. Louder said she’s more concerned about it 

getting done.  Mr. Lawson said it’s being done and they are going to continue to make sure it gets done.   

 

Mrs. Louder said the expired meds that the PD collects is taken down to the Sheriff’s department on a monthly 

basis.  Mr. Carocci said then it’s probably in the Chrin landfill.    

 

Mr. Carocci said the landfill purchased 38 bicycles for needy children this Christmas and passed them out with the 

PD and he wants to thank them for doing that.  It’s very nice and he’s sure the kids and parents appreciated that and 

when the weather gets nice, they’ll be able to ride them.  Mr. Pannucci said absolutely. 

 

Mrs. Huhn said DEP contacted us about the LMIP hearing and Council did discuss it at their last meeting and she’ll 

let DEP know a couple of dates.  She said Dave and Astor will be involved in that and they are looking at a couple 

of dates in early February and she will share that email with them so they can at least look at their calendars.   

 

Mr. Carocci said last year we instituted this alternating meetings between 1 p.m. and 6 p.m., and he would like to 

keep that for this year and it’s easier for Donna to make the night meetings, is that still the case?  Mrs. Louder said 

she’s available, she’s no longer working.  Mr. Carocci said he just thinks we need to have some options for the 

public at night every now and then.  Mr. Lawson said he’s not opposed to that.  Mr. Carocci said he’d like to keep it 

every other month at 6:00 p.m.  He’d like to propose that again for this year.  Mrs. Huhn said we can look at the 

schedule and can get it out to everyone.  Mr. Brown said he’s fine with that.   

   

The date of the next meeting will be Thursday, January 21, 2021 at 1:00 p.m.   The meeting ended at 6:30 p.m.          


























